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Following the research project report presentations, Chairman, Jackie Loewer called the business meeting to order.  Chairman Loewer asked members to begin reviewing the agenda items and their order.  He indicated that the agenda order has been changed to accommodate presenter schedules. 
ACTION
A motion was made by Richard Fontenot, seconded and carried, to 

    #1 

approve the agenda.

The next agenda item was the consideration of an executive session to discuss pending legal issues.
ACTION
A motion was made by Clarence Berken, seconded and carried, to 

    #2

enter into an executive session. 


A brief executive session was held.

ACTION
A motion was made by Donald Berken, seconded and carried, to 

    #3

end the executive session.

The Board next considered the minutes of the previous meeting.
ACTION
A motion was made by Donald Berken, seconded and carried, to 

    #4

approve the minutes of the previous meeting.
Frankie Gould then reviewed the Board’s draft annual report publication on research and activities of the Board.  The Board discussed the various topics to be included.

ACTION
A motion was made by Richard Fontenot, seconded and carried, to 

#5

include the renaming of the station, Caffey Rice Research Station, in the report and approve the annual publication draft.
Next, the LDAF October 2015 assessment collections report was presented by Kyle McCann.  For the month of October assessment collections were $179,174.08.  The year to date assessment collections were $444,457.67 and year to date refunds were $15,756.16 or approximately 3.5% of total collections.
Scott Soileau then reviewed both the June 30, 2015 financial operating report and the September 30, 2015 report and discussed the current financial position of the Board. The Board discussed their financial position and the current fund balances by type.

ACTION
A motion was made by Richard Fontenot, seconded and carried, to 

    #6

receive and file the financial reports. 

The audit of agreed upon procedures conducted by the Louisiana Legislative Auditor was then reviewed by Kyle McCann.  The audit was for the past 2 fiscal years.
The Board next considered a definition of research to be included in the policies and procedures of the Board.  While the law authorizes the Board to support research, it does not define it.  The Col-Rice agreement authorizes the expenditure of funds in support of rice research as defined by the various state rice research Boards.  An officially adopted definition would establish for the record what the Board considers to be research. A proposed definition was present for discussion.
ACTION
A motion was made by Richard Fontenot, seconded and carried, 

    #7

that the following definition of research be offered for discussion purposes.

The term “research'' means any type of test, study, project, program or analysis designed to advance the production, use, agronomic traits, marketability, or quality of rice, including but not limited to, any investment or expenditure designed to expand and enhance such research efforts and resources needed in conducting research relating to yield, nutritional value, cost of production, new product development, health research, and marketing of rice.

After some discussion the following motion was made.
ACTION
A motion was made by Dane Hebert, seconded and carried, 

#8

to amend the proposed definition by deleting the end of the sentence after the word research and adding, “processing and industry outreach of rice.” The following approved definition of research also be added to the Board’s policies and procedures.
The term “research'' means any type of test, study, project, program or analysis designed to advance the production, use, agronomic traits, marketability, or quality of rice, including but not limited to, any investment or expenditure designed to expand and enhance such research efforts and resources needed in conducting research relating to yield, nutritional value, cost of production, new product development, health research, processing and industry outreach of rice.

Richard Fontenot next presented the Intellectual Property committee report.  He reviewed the committee minutes, how other Universities share royalties and the Clearfield study by the University of Arkansas.  The committee, which is comprised of Board member representation and LSU AgCenter representatives, had met to discuss this year’s funding allocation recommendations for royalty dollars to be used for rice research.  The LSU AgCenter royalty funds are not transferred to the Board but are allocated to projects recommended by the committee and approved by the Board under a MOU.  The committee recommended allocating the $250,000 in 2 ways. 1st was in support of a rice breeding position ($143,600) and 2nd was to equipment upgrades ($106,400).  The Board briefly discussed the allocation options for this year and how royalty funds are handled by LSU.  After some continued discussion of royalties, the following motions were made.
ACTION
Richard Fontenot moved that the committee recommendation on the

    #9

allocation of $250,000 and the MOU with the LSU AgCenter be approved. The motion passed unanimously.

Clarence Berken then presented the COL-Rice committee report. The Col-Rice TRQ system and revenue estimates that the committee used were discussed.  The committee recommended the board consider allocating TRQ funds in three areas: fully endow a Chair by allocating an addition $400,000 to the $600,000 allocated last year, for a total endowment commitment of $1 Million, and provide $950,000 for the 2015 Col-Rice infrastructure support project request and provide $750,000 for a research infrastructure facilities upgrade project to address lab and office space needs at the Station.  The remaining balance would be added to the reserve fund. The Board discussed each of the recommendations and how to move forward on the endowment.  It was indicated that the attorney’s had been reviewing the Cabela’s case regarding the use of state owned assets and funds and how it may apply to the Board using funds for an endowment for rice research that will benefit the rice industry and the state. In moving this issue forward an AG opinion may need to be obtained.  The Board agreed with the committee recommendations and to take the necessary actions to move forward in obtaining approval to fund the endowment for rice research. 
ACTION
Clarence Berken moved that the Col-Rice committee recommendation

 #10
to take necessary actions to obtain approval and fully fund an endow chair of $1Million for rice research with the AgCenter by providing an additional $400,000 to the previously allocated $600,000 and to fund $950,000 for 2015 Col-Rice TRQ infrastructure support project requests and $750,000 for research infrastructure facilities upgrade project regarding lab and office space needs with the remaining balance to be allocated to the reserve fund. The motion passed unanimously.

Kyle McCann then reviewed the assessment income for this year’s crop, reserve balances as of 6/30/15 by fund type and the board’s operational budget estimates for FY 2016. There was some discussion of the estimates provided and future acreage trends.  After some discussion and agreement on the income estimates and operating expenses, the board began to discuss the proposed research projects and the funding requests. Steve Linscombe answered questions regarding some of the projects.  After some discussion the following motions were approved.
ACTION
A motion was made by Jude Doise, seconded by Fred Zaunbrecher, that 
#11
the Board fund the continuing research projects as requested.

The Board discussed the continuing projects and overall funding levels.  They discussed funding at the previous year’s levels so that funds would be available to utilize on new projects. The project on UAVs and aerial applicators by Price was discussed.  The Board asked that the Price project be modified to work with Dustin Harrell on aerial applicators on calibration, distribution variable rates on spreaders.
ACTION
An amendment to the previous motion (Action #11) was made by Richard
     #12 
Fontenot, seconded, accepted and carried, to fund all the continuing projects at the same level they were funded in 2015 ($1,507,147).  The motion as amended was approved.
The Board then discussed the new projects proposed for 2016.  After reviewing each they agreed to support three new projects.  The department and principle investigators of the three projects were the Northeast Research Station, Donnie Miller $10,000; Plant Pathology & Crop Physiology, Jong Hyin Ham $29,625; Rice Research Station Adam Famoso $65,000.   
ACTION
A motion was made by Richard Fontenot, seconded and carried, 

#13

to fund the three new projects by Miller $10,000 and by Famoso $65,000 from checkoff funds and the project by Ham $29,625 from EU TRQ funds.
The Board then reviewed the funding decisions, operating budget and the impact on projected reserves by fund type.  After agreeing to the 2016 funding allocations and budget, they considered the renewal of the necessary contracts for 2016. 

ACTION
A motion was made by Fred Zaunbrecher, seconded and carried, to 

#14

approve the necessary contracts for 2016 with organizations and individuals in the amounts agreed to in the approved operating budget and project allocations; LSU AgCenter research projects $3,311,772; USA Rice Federation up to $16,000; USA Rice Foundation $5,000; accounting with Dugas, Soileau and Breaux $1,600; administrative with Kyle McCann $2,000, endowment of a rice research chair in the Ag Center $1Million ($400,000 for 2016 added to the previously approved $600,000 for 2015).
A southwest regional director report was presented.  Steve Linscombe reported on the Rice Research Station activities and the efforts of the scientists. In his report he also discussed the retirement of staff from the Station that had made significant contributions over the years.
Chairman Loewer then reported on the Col-Rice Export Trading Company and recent auctions.  This entity administers the Col-Rice TRQ.  Auctions are held and audited by the company and the certificate prices reflect the current market conditions.  The Col-Rice website provides more information on the entire process, http://col-rice.org.

A USA Rice Federation report was next presented. The activities and the issues being addressed by the organizations included the trade issues related to the TPP negotiations, Iraq trade and phyto-sanitary issues with China.  The organization was also very involved with the arsenic issue and other legislative and regulatory matters.
The USA Rice Foundation efforts on research was next discussed.  A central focus is on matters related to arsenic.  A project to develop a quick test for arsenic was recently approved.  The current test takes two weeks to get results.

The activities of the long grain brand working group was next discussed by Michael Fruge.  The work is still ongoing and includes looking at grading factors and eventually setting parameters for each.

Steve Linscombe the reported on the blackbird control issues.  He reviewed the DRC 1339 program as well as the needed section 18 for AV1011 for 2016.  The company is still moving ahead on a full label.  The USDA Wildlife Service’s review of the DRC 1339 program was also discussed.
ACTION
A motion was made by Dan Hebert, seconded and carried, that the Board

#15

express their support of the DRC 1339 program and request that the LDAF personnel continue to participate in the DRC 1339 for black bird control.

Chairman Loewer then reviewed the PLC payment rate on rice ($2.10/cwt) and the sequestration cut (6.8%) to that payment.

Kyle McCann then briefly reviewed the ethics training and reporting requirements for Board members.  The online ethics training is an annual requirement to be fulfilled by the end of the year.  Tier 2.1 reports have to be filed by May 15th each year.  Members will receive reminder emails.

The public comment period was then conducted. None were presented.
Roger Leonard expressed the LSU AgCenter’s appreciation to the Board for the support they provide both in terms financial and guidance through input and advice on research they want to see conducted. 

There being no further business the meeting was adjourned.
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